
September 7, 2010 

 A Special Meeting of the Council of the City of 
Manassas was held in the Second Floor Conference Room, City 
Hall on the above date with the following present: Mayor 
Harry J. Parrish II, Council Members Marc T. Aveni, Sheryl 
L. Bass, Andrew L. Harrover, J. Steven Randolph, Jonathan 
L. Way, and Mark D. Wolfe; City Manager Lawrence D. Hughes, 
City Attorney Robert W. Bendall, Deputy City Attorney 
Martin R. Crim, Chief of Police Douglas W. Keen, Community 
Development Director Elizabeth S. Via-Gossman, Deputy 
Commissioner of the Revenue Bobbi C. Swartz, and City Clerk 
Andrea P. Madden. 
 
 Mayor Parrish called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. 
and dispensed with the invocation and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the flag. 
 
 The City Clerk reported that the news media had been 
notified of the Special Meeting in accordance with the 
Freedom of Information Act. 
 
 The City Clerk read the Notice of Special Meeting 
acknowledged by all Council Members stating that the Special 
meeting was called for the following purposes: 
 1. As per the attached agenda dated September 7, 2010. 
 2. Other pertinent business for the operation of the 
City. 
 

Item 1 of the Agenda:  Consideration of a Motion 
Authorizing a Closed Meeting on Subjects in Accordance with 
the Amended Freedom of Information Act. 

 
COUNCIL MEMBER RANDOLPH MOVED that the City Council 

convene in a closed meeting to consult with legal counsel 
retained by the Public Body because there is a reasonable 
basis that probable litigation will be commenced by a known 
party and to consult with staff members and legal counsel, 
retained by the Public Body, pertaining to municipal 
regulation of adult businesses requiring briefing of staff 
members and the provision of legal advice, as permitted by 
Virginia Code § 2.2-3711 Paragraph (A) (7), Parts 1 and 2, 
for which the Virginia Freedom of Information Act permits 
discussion in closed session.  Seconded by Council Member 
Wolfe.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, 
Harrover, Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  MOTION CARRIED. 

 
Mayor Parrish announced that the Mayor and City 

Council, the City Manager, the City Attorneys, Chief of 
Police Douglas W. Keen, Community Development Director 
Elizabeth S. Via-Gossman, and Deputy Commissioner of the 
Revenue Bobbi Swartz would be included in the closed 
meeting. 

 
Council retired to the closed meeting at 5:32 p.m. 

 
 Item 2 of the Agenda: Consideration of a Motion 
Certifying That the Closed Meeting was Conducted in 
Conformity with Virginia Law. 
 
 The Mayor and City Council reconvened in Council 
Chambers to certify the closed meeting and continue the 
meeting. 
 
 Council returned from the closed meeting at 6:54 p.m. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER RANDOLPH MOVED that the City Council 
certify that, in the closed meeting just concluded, nothing 
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was discussed except the matters specifically identified in 
the motion to convene in closed session and lawfully 
permitted to be discussed under the provisions of the 
Virginia Freedom of Information Act cited in the motion.  
Seconded by Council Member Wolfe.  Roll call vote:  AYES:  
Council Member Aveni, Bass, Harrover, Randolph, Way, and 
Wolfe.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Item 3 of the Agenda:  Report of Staff and Legal 
Briefing. 
 
 Mayor Parrish welcomed everyone to the Special City 
Council Meeting, acknowledged the importance of community 
involvement in such important issues, and thanked the 
citizens for taking the time to participate in the evening’s 
events.  Mayor Parrish explained that the City Council had 
just completed a closed meeting to discuss with the staff and 
the City Attorney legal matters related to the opening of a 
retail store named KK’s Temptations on Battle Street. 
 
 Mayor Parrish stated that he first heard of the shop 
moments after Mr. Hughes was made aware of the signage late 
Friday afternoon, August 27, 2010.  Council Members began to 
hear about KK’s Temptations on Monday, August 30, 2010.  City 
Council Members, along with the Mayor, have received numerous 
emails decrying the advent of KK’s Temptations.  Mayor 
Parrish stated that having lived in Manassas and Prince 
William County all of his life, he has seen many changes, 
largely positive but some negative.  Mayor Parrish noted that 
he and those who make up the City Council have very strong 
feelings about whether this store is appropriate in Old Town. 
 
 Mayor Parrish stated that the City Council wishes to 
hear from citizens and there will be an opportunity for 
everyone to speak after a briefing by the City Attorney. 
 
 Mr. Bendall provided background information regarding 
the issuance of a business license and an occupancy permit 
for KK’s Temptations located at 9411 Battle Street.  A memo 
was provided to the public outlining the legal issues and 
options available to the City. 
 
 Item 4 of the Agenda:  Public Comment. 
 
 Colonel Ulysses X. White, a resident of the City of 
Manassas, provided City Council with a written statement.  
Colonel White stated that the City Attorney addressed a 
number of issues and answered many questions, but the City 
Council now needs to act to prevent this from occurring in 
the future. 
 
 Edward Gross, a business attorney with Gross and 
Romanick of Fairfax, stated that he represents the owners 
of KK’s Temptations, a mother and her daughter.  Mr. Gross 
stated that the owners are local and want to be responsible 
business owners and good neighbors.  An inquiry regarding 
the legal requirements to open such a business was made by 
Mr. Gross’ clients, as explained by Mr. Bendall, and the 
shop owners moved forward.  The business owners of KK’s 
Temptations have the right to open their shop on Battle 
Street and will take action to ensure that only individuals 
eighteen (18) and over will be allowed in.  Mr. Gross 
stated that the products that could be considered offensive 
will not be seen from the street and the window display 
design is intended to be tasteful.  As a representative of 
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the owners of KK’s Temptations, Mr. Gross stated that all 
laws will be complied with. 
 
 David Byrne, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
provided City Council with a written statement.  Mr. Byrne 
stated that the United States Constitution does not protect 
obscenity and urged City Council to take the matter 
seriously and take action to secure the best possible legal 
advice in this particular area of law. 
 
 Cindy Brookshire, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she is a business owner and a frequent Battle 
Street visitor.  Ms. Brookshire stated that she values the 
contributions to the community made by the Center for the 
Arts and respects Delegate Miller; however, she did not 
appreciate Delegate Miller appearing on television and 
repeatedly associating the word “porno” with Manassas.  Ms. 
Brookshire asserted that if the community wanted to protect 
children, it should consider closing down the bars in Old 
Town; there are adult activities going on in those 
establishments.  Ms. Brookshire emphasized that there is 
room for everything in Old Town Manassas and that Manassas 
has been, and should continue to be, a welcoming place for 
business. 
 
 Tom Mosimann, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
thanked Council for the opportunity to speak.  Mr. Mosimann 
stated that the issue before City Council and the community 
is not freedom; the issue is location, zoning, and the 
appropriateness of this type of business in Old Town.  Mr. 
Mosimann said City Council has the ability to create the 
type of City that the citizens desire.  A lot of people 
have worked hard to rejuvenate Old Town and this shop will 
detract from that effort.  Mr. Mosimann urged City Council 
to do whatever they can to move the shop or not allow it to 
open in its current location. 
 
 Steven Thomas, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he is a career Marine and has seen many things 
in his life.  Mr. Thomas stated that this shop and its 
products offend his sensibilities.  Mr. Thomas explained 
that Old Town is the crown jewel in the community, the 
economic center, and an attraction for tourists and 
visitors to the area.  Mr. Thomas questioned the suggestion 
to group these types of businesses or disperse them 
throughout the community and asked if a burlesque show 
would be next.  Mr. Thomas stated that he is not surprised 
that the applicants hid the nature of their business on 
their application to the City, but a search of the internet 
revealed a number of keywords that indicate this shop will 
not be a high-class or upscale establishment.  Comparing 
this shop to Victoria’s Secret is not accurate; there is no 
comparison.  Mr. Thomas asked City Council to do whatever 
they have to do to keep this shop from opening and stated 
that the citizens of Manassas are ready for the fight. 
 
 Erin Fisher, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that she is a mother of six and attends All Saints 
Church in Manassas.  Ms. Fisher has a law degree and has 
done a great deal of research involving sexually based 
offenses; the number one factor, which cannot be denied, is 
that offenders have a history of using pornographic 
material that often portrays sexual violence.  Ms. Fisher 
stated that she does not want her children around a 
business that attracts dangerous individuals.  Ms. Fisher 
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has allowed her older children to walk to Subway and 
Foster’s after attending an event or class at the Center 
for the Arts, but that will stop with the opening of KK’s 
Temptations.  Ms. Fisher stated that it is a shame that Old 
Town is going to be tainted and stated that when growing 
up, her father often told her, “It’s not you I’m worried 
about, it’s them.”  Ms. Fisher stated that it is not KK’s 
Temptations she is worried about, it is the other people. 
 
 Sue Reynolds, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she has deep concerns about the opening of KK’s 
Temptations.  Ms. Reynolds is concerned with the domino 
effect that will occur if the store opens.  Ms. Reynolds 
asserted that the City needs to legally close the store and 
use zoning regulations to ensure that this does not happen 
again.  Ms. Reynolds suggested a letter writing campaign be 
initiated to see the store is closed. 
 
 Maryanne Brown, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she has loved living in Manassas.  Ms. Brown 
has two daughters and she enjoys taking them downtown to 
walk through Old Town and visit the shops and restaurants.  
Ms. Brown stated that she is concerned about what impact 
the opening KK’s Temptations will have on the community.  
Ms. Brown stated that she wants her daughters to be 
protected and that it is the job of the government to 
protect its citizens. 
 
 Mark Hempen, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that the image of Old Town is one of safety and a 
wholesome place for families.  However, there is a gun shop 
in Old Town, but nobody complains about that.  Mr. Hempen 
mentioned a number of incidences in which guns were used to 
kill innocent people, including students at Virginia Tech.  
Mr. Hempen noted that alcohol is sold in Old Town and many 
people are killed by drunk drivers; yet nobody is trying to 
close down these establishments.  Mr. Hempen noted that ice 
cream is sold in Old Town, even though the United States 
faces an obesity crisis amongst adults and children.  
Nobody would suggest, however, that a carrot store replace 
the ice cream store.  Mr. Hempen stated that people are 
looking at this issue narrowly and that the opening of this 
store in Old Town could provide parents with the 
opportunity to communicate openly with their children and 
begin important discussions. 
 
 Brian Majewski, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he is a sophomore at Seton School.  Each year, 
Mr. Majewski goes on a camping trip with his father, and 
each year, they pass by adult shops.  Mr. Majewski stated 
that these shops always end up being in towns that he would 
not want to live in.  Mr. Majewski stated that Old Town has 
been a safe place to grow up and it would be unfortunate if 
that were to change.  Mr. Majewski stated that businesses 
such as this often claim to be for “adults” and offer 
“mature” products; but Mr. Majewski asserted that he 
understands what mature is, and that is not mature.  Old 
Town is a beautiful place and this particular shop does not 
belong there. 
 
 Max Goodgion, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that he lives very close to Manassas and as a 
realtor for the past twenty-two years, he believes that 
KK’s Temptations will have a negative impact on the area.  
Mr. Goodgion stated that he often brings clients to Old 
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Town Manassas because it has a distinctive personality and 
is family friendly.  The new store on Battle Street will 
not be easy to ignore, however, and families with small 
children may be hesitant to live in a community with such a 
business.  Mr. Goodgion stated he hates to see this new 
store change Old Town. 
 
 The Honorable Jackson Miller, a Delegate in the 
Virginia House of Delegates and a resident of the City of 
Manassas, thanked City Council for holding the Closed 
Meeting and Special Meeting to allow citizens to speak.  
Delegate Miller stated that he was confident the City 
Council will do all they can to ensure that KK’s 
Temptations does not open. 
 
 Kelly Gray, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that she is a mother of two and attends All Saints Church 
in Manassas.  Ms. Gray stated that she and her family 
attend many events in Old Town, including the parades and 
special events.  Old Town has always been very family 
friendly and Ms. Gray does not want to have to explain to 
her small children what “that” is.  Ms. Gray noted that 
this adult store is close to a number of schools.  Ms. Gray 
stated that it takes a village to raise a child and she 
wants a safe place for her children to grow up.  Ms. Gray 
questioned the type of people that this shop will bring 
into Old Town and asked what her rights were as a mother to 
keep her children safe.  Ms. Gray stated that everyone 
wants to discuss the rights of the business owners and 
freedom of speech; she then asked, “Where is my freedom as 
a mother?” 
 
 Michael McManus, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he appreciated the background information 
provided by City Council and the City Attorney and for 
giving everyone the opportunity to speak.  Mr. McManus 
agreed with all those who already spoke against the opening 
of the shop, noting that there are many schools in the area 
and the location is entirely inappropriate.  Mr. McManus 
stated that pornography in the United States is invasive 
and objectifies women.  Mr. McManus stated that he would 
support City Council in enacting regulations and stated 
that pornography shows no respect for women. 
 
 Kendall Alexander, a resident of Prince William 
County, stated that she is a forty-one year old housewife 
who visits MVC (Manassas Video Club) approximately once a 
month with her husband.  Ms. Alexander stated that she is 
the “face” of what everyone is so terrified of.  Ms. 
Alexander stated that the people in the Manassas Video Club 
look like her and other people in the audience; not all the 
customers are perverts and predators.  Ms. Alexander 
asserted that she does not want the government to legislate 
her sex life; and if she wanted to live that way, she would 
move to Iran. 
 
 Kelly McGinn, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that she is a lawyer and mother of four.  Ms. McGinn 
stated that it is her hope that City Council has the moral 
courage to take a stand and not allow this shop to open in 
Old Town.  Ms. McGinn stated that the zoning ordinances 
should be corrected to prevent this situation from 
occurring again.  Ms. McGinn asked Council to not concede 
that the City of Manassas is a sexually oriented community 
and asserted that obscenity is not protected.  Ms. McGinn 
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stated that the community should establish its own 
standards of decency and stated that she and others in the 
community are willing to fight the good fight; she urged 
City Council to also accept the challenge. 
 
 Kay Gibson, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that she has lived in Manassas since 1966.  Ms. Gibson 
expressed her opposition to the store opening on Battle 
Street and emphasized that people will fight to close the 
shop. 
 
 Kelly Kuhn, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that this issue is not a good thing for the community.  Mr. 
Kuhn stated that Harry J. Parrish made “us” a CITY and that 
that is one of the greatest things about Manassas, a 
smaller governing body who make decisions for the citizens.  
Mr. Kuhn stated that Mr. Bendall is not the man for this 
job and suggested that individuals stand outside the store 
when it opens, videotape customers entering and leaving the 
store, and stream this video live over the Internet. 
 
 Jim Rennie, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that Manassas is a family friendly place to live and the 
government should not be here to protect the people, the 
people should protect themselves.  Mr. Rennie stated that 
there are already ways to close this shop down in the City 
Code. 
 
 Frank Nuar, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that pornography is poison and a cancer for the family.  As 
a doctor, Mr. Nuar has seen the significant damage done to 
young people as a result of pornography.  Mr. Nuar asserted 
that pornography is toxic material that depicts the abuse 
of women.  In this country, we do not allow people to abuse 
other people and no study is needed. 
 
 Elton Sayani, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he is a father of two daughters and one son and 
urged City Council to keep the City of Manassas safe.  Mr. 
Sayani is a co-owner of a business in the City and stated 
that the community cannot afford this eyesore and smut.  
Mr. Sayani stated that First Amendment rights not only 
apply to the business owners, but the “people” have rights 
too.  Mr. Sayani said that he has great respect for the 
women in the community and he urged everyone not to be 
scared by lawyers.  Mr. Sayani emphasized that other 
businesses and corporations would support City Council if 
they decide to take action. 
 
 Patrick Reilly, an owner of a business in Manassas, 
stated that his offices are located above Foster’s Grille 
and Subway on West Street.  This location was vacant for a 
year before his company moved in.  Mr. Reilly stated that 
he chose to locate his business in Manassas because of its 
values.  However, if City Council cannot prevent 
pornographers in Old Town, he does not feel obligated to 
stay.  Mr. Reilly stated that this is about every business 
in Old Town. 
 
 Lynn O’Neill, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she also has a business in Old Town and is 
extremely concerned about the opening of KK’s Temptations 
on Battle Street.  As a realtor, Ms. O’Neill does a lot of 
work with Prince William Hospital and always brings 
prospective physicians down Grant Avenue, by the Manassas 
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Museum, along Church Street near the newspaper building, 
and by the Center for the Arts.  Ms. O’Neill explains to 
people looking to move to the area that Manassas is the 
place to live and raise a family.  The opening of an adult 
business on Battle Street will not only impact Ms. 
O’Neill’s business, but will also impact her family, who 
visit Old Town often to shop and eat out at the 
restaurants.  Many families will stay away from Old Town 
Manassas to avoid this shop.  Ms. O’Neill stated that KK’s 
Temptations will hurt businesses in Old Town. 
 
 Wayne Carter, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
asked if KK’s Temptations would have a booth outside their 
store when the City has its community events, including the 
Fall Jubilee.  Mr. Carter asked if this store would be 
included on the various “tours” of Old Town, including the 
Gallery Walk.  Mr. Carter asserted that if the answer to 
these questions is “no”, City Council should say “no” now 
and not allow them to open.  A business license was issued, 
but can it be revoked?  Has there never been an instance 
where one was withdrawn?  Mr. Carter stated that the 
business owners misrepresented themselves on their 
application and they are not going to be good citizens.  
Mr. Carter urged City Council to work with other 
organizations that have successfully fought against this 
type of business and to close the store before it opens. 
 
 Jennifer Basinger, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that when she and her husband bought their home, its 
proximity to Old Town was a significant selling point.  Ms. 
Basinger stated that living so close to Old Town has been a 
great experience and her family frequents the shops and 
restaurants often.  Ms. Basinger stated that, “You don’t 
have to stick your head down a sewer to know it stinks.”  
Ms. Basinger stated that it was the people who voted City 
Council Members into office and strongly urged Council not 
to let the business owner’s rights override the citizens 
who love Manassas.  Ms. Basinger encouraged City Council to 
protect their community. 
 
 Joan Duda, a resident of Prince William County, stated 
that she is a mother of six; her youngest is a senior at 
Seton School in Manassas.  Ms. Duda stated that the shop 
will be a terrible thing and that she quit taking her 
children to Manassas Mall because of the Victoria’s Secret 
store.  Ms. Duda noted that many stores have now shut down 
and left the Manassas Mall.  Ms. Duda pleaded with Council 
to save Manassas. 
 
 Jeff Hunter, a resident of Bristow, stated that lives 
have been lost and ruined because of pornography and it is 
not a matter of whether this place will succeed.  Mr. 
Hunter asserted that obscenity is not protected. 
 
 Karen Collins, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she is completely opposed to this business in 
Old Town.  Ms. Collins stated that there has been a 
substantial investment made in Manassas, including improved 
infrastructure, marketing campaigns, and efforts to attract 
visitors for the Sesquicentennial events.  This unsavory 
business will undermine everything that the City has worked 
for.  Ms. Collins read from an article in the Washington 
Post regarding Prince George’s County Council and the 
restrictions they imposed on adult book and video stores.  
Ms. Collins noted the hours of operation for KK’s 
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Temptations concerned her and asked Council to investigate 
every way possible to re-zone this and not allow the shop 
to open. 
 
 Ruth McCaa, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that she has lived in Manassas for more than thirty years 
and is a frequent patron of businesses in Old Town.  Ms. 
McCaa said she buys whatever she can locally and that many 
of the students at Seton School buy their lunches and other 
items in Old Town shops as well.  If KK’s Temptations 
opens, the students will no longer be allowed to leave 
campus and purchase their lunches from the businesses.  Ms. 
McCaa asked what recourse the residents of the City have to 
keep this shop from opening. 
 
 Philip Quinan, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he is the father of six children and will 
fiercely defend his family.  Mr. Quinan stated that he is a 
youth leader and that he wants children to grow up with 
good values.  Mr. Quinan challenged City Council to be the 
leaders their community needs and to the right thing. 
 
 David Miller, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
asked City Council to consider the percentage of people 
speaking in favor of and in opposition to the opening of 
the shop in Old Town.  Mr. Miller stated that he heard a 
defeatist attitude from the City Attorney regarding the 
City’s options and stated that KK’s Temptations will shut 
down and will not succeed. 
 
 Rick Bookwalter, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that he has traveled all over the country; Manassas 
is a special place because of the people who live here and 
care deeply about the City.  KK’s Temptations is a blight 
on the community and a scourge.  Mr. Bookwalter stated that 
this shop is evil and City Council should make the right 
decision on this issue. 
 
 Bob Allen, a resident of Prince William County, stated 
that the City Council and their predecessors fashioned a 
very special place in Manassas and the opening of this 
store is not only an insult to this City Council and City 
residents, it is an insult to those who came before them.  
Mr. Allen asked City Council to not allow one rotten apple 
to tarnish the beautiful City.  In addition, Mr. Allen 
asked Council to not allow this shop to prevent parents and 
grandparents from walking down Battle Street with their 
children and grandchildren.  Mr. Allen implored City 
Council to protect the heritage that they inherited and to 
work hard to pass it on. 
 
 George Dodge, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that he is the father of two and has grandchildren 
that he likes to take to Old Town.  Mr. Dodge stated that 
he may not visit Old Town if this shop is allowed to open 
and urged City Council to maintain that Old Town family 
friendly environment. 
 
 Barbara Dodge, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that Old Town Manassas is family friendly and a safe 
environment for families with children.  Ms. Dodge read a 
statement prepared by Delegate Bob Marshall, encouraging 
citizens to bring their concerns to the full attention of 
those who are in positions of authority to protect the 
community. 
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 George Ashley, a resident of Nokesville, urged City 
Council to do all they can to keep KK’s Temptations from 
opening in Old Town. 
 
 Maureen Wood, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that when you don’t follow the rules, these are the 
things that happen to you.  Ms. Wood stated that the City 
would not be in this position if they had followed the 
rules and not allowed other businesses to keep their signs 
up after being notified that they had not had their signs 
approved by the ARB and were in violation.  Ms. Wood stated 
that the business owners lied on their application, stated 
that Old Town is a Historic District, and a solution must 
be found. 
 
 David Core, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that the business owners’ attorney stated that offensive 
materials and products will not be placed in the window, 
but would be in the back of the store.  Mr. Core noted that 
the attorney himself admitted that the owners are selling 
offensive materials.  Mr. Core stated that the business 
owners live in Fairfax County and are not local to 
Manassas.  Mr. Core stated that legal assistance will be 
offered to the City if it will stand for the truth and 
protect the values of the community. 
 
 Mary Magerkorth, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she is extremely concerned about the location 
of this shop and its proximity to schools, the other shops 
in the area, and the plays and cultural events at the 
Center for the Arts.  Ms. Magerkorth stated that this shop 
does not belong in Old Town and, at the very least, the 
application was incomplete.  When college applications are 
submitted, those that are incomplete are rejected.  Can the 
City reject the application for this business on this 
basis?  Ms. Magerkorth stated that she has a young ten year 
old son and she often takes him to the Manassas Museum to 
toss a football on the large lawn; she would like to keep 
her son “young” and not expose him to this business. 
 
 Nathan Loew, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that his wife and daughter were very upset when the 
signs for this business were revealed.  Both asked Mr. Loew 
what he intended to do about this shop in Old Town.  Mr. 
Loew stated that he was proud of all those speakers who 
came before him and he concurs with their comments.  Mr. 
Loew stated that he was particularly proud of Brian 
Majewski for speaking so well and his comment regarding 
maturity and responsibility were wonderful.  Mr. Loew 
stated that this business and what it promotes is not 
mature, but is irresponsible.  Mr. Loew commented that 
there is good sex and bad sex, mature relations and 
immature relations, responsible behavior and irresponsible 
behavior.  Mr. Loew encouraged City Council to take action 
and correct the situation. 
 
 Marta K, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that she was a victim of sexual abuse and violence and that 
pornography played a role in the lives of her abusers.  Ms. 
K stated that this issue is about safety and pornography 
escalates to become very dangerous.  Ms. K asked City 
Council to prevent this business and others like it from 
coming to Manassas. 
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 Hilary Towers, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that she is the mother of five and a psychologist.  
Ms. Towers stated she has seen witnessed the harm caused by 
pornography and that it does not enrich marriages, but 
ruins them.  Pornography degrades women and children, it 
glamorizes rape, abuse, slavery, and infidelity, and it 
perpetuates lies about women and men.  Men who view 
pornography regularly begin to view their wives differently 
and women start to feel depressed and betrayed.  Ms. Towers 
explained that today’s pornography is not “your father’s 
porn”; the boundaries that once existed are blurred now.  
Ms. Towers encouraged everyone to educate themselves on the 
harmful effects of pornography. 
 
 Jim Ardaiolo, an owner of a business in Manassas, 
stated that he is not against free enterprise or free 
speech, but this type of store is not appropriate in Old 
Town.  Mr. Ardaiolo stated that he is appalled that the 
business owners think this situation is acceptable and they 
are not, and cannot be, good neighbors.  Mr. Ardaiolo 
stated that if the store cannot be closed down legally, 
other means must be used. 
 

Mayor Parrish called for a recess at 9:30 p.m. 
Mayor Parrish called the meeting back to order at 9:41 

p.m. 
 
 Michael Rohan, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that he brings his family to Old Town for many 
events, but that will change if KK’s Temptations opens on 
Battle Street.  Mr. Rohan stated that women and children 
are the victims of pornography.  Mr. Rohan asserted that 
pornography ruins marriages and the shop and the products 
inside are evil.  Mr. Rohan quoted Edmund Burke to close 
his comments: “All that is necessary for evil to succeed is 
for good men to do nothing.” 
 
 Donna Widawski, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that she and her husband have extensive law 
enforcement experience and that KK’s Temptations is wrong 
for the Old Town area.  Ms. Widawski stated that it does no 
good for the City to allow this business to operate, 
particularly when the City is trying to attract tourists 
and visitors from all over the world to the area for the 
Sesquicentennial.  Ms. Widawski thanked Delegate Miller for 
brining everyone together and asked City Council to not 
allow the shop to open. 
 
 Brandon Howard, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that he wants Old Town Manassas to be the kind of 
place where he and his peers can be real men and can be the 
men of virtue they are supposed to be.  Mr. Howard stated 
that old Town is a beacon for the entire community and he 
hoped that it would remain a beautiful place. 
 
 Rae Brady, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that she has always been proud to live in Manassas.  Ms. 
Brady asked if people still lived over the stores in Old 
Town and if there was anything that could be done 
considering Old Town is also a residential area.  Ms. Brady 
stated that if the business owners were not honest and up 
front on their application, how can they be trusted?  Ms. 
Brady also asked why the owners chose not to keep the tax 
dollars in their own community and suggested that they did 
not do their homework when considering whether to locate 
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their store in Old Town Manassas.  Is it possible, Ms. 
Brady asked, that these owners were looking for a fight? 
 
 David Daubert, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that the City Council must make a choice between 
infringing on the rights of adults and protecting the 
children in the community.  Adults are free to use other 
means to get adult materials or products.  Mr. Daubert 
stated that children have enough opportunity to view these 
materials and get these products and there is no reason to 
give them another location to obtain it. 
 
 Rob Taylor, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that he is a New Zealand native and is confused about the 
United States.  Mr. Taylor stated that the standards in the 
United States have fallen significantly.  Mr. Taylor noted 
that the phrase, “In God We Trust” is on our currency, but 
he asked what God we are referring to because God has 
standards.  Mr. Taylor explained that as a Father, God will 
fiercely protect his family and children, just as he and 
many other fathers will.  Mr. Taylor stated that the 
community and its families are worth more than what this 
shop is offering. 
 
 Bob Sanregret, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that he frequents Manassas a lot and that he is 
opposed to the opening of KK’s Temptations.  Mr. Sanregret 
stated that there are two kinds of people who use 
pornography, those who are in the process of destroying 
their lives and those who have already destroyed their 
lives.  Mr. Sanregret stated that Old Town is a beautiful 
place and is becoming a great place for families to gather.  
However, if the shop opens it will be putting children in 
harm’s way as perverts and sexual predators will be in the 
area to make purchases.  Mr. Sanregret strongly urged City 
Council to keep the store from coming to Old Town. 
 
 Robin Schneider, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she loves Old Town and agrees with all those 
who spoke before her. 
 
 Brad Basinger, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
shared an experience he had with the City’s zoning 
inspectors and a parking issue at his home and asked how 
this business fell through the cracks? 
 
 Jason Howard, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that he completely agrees with a majority of the 
speakers and that we all know what is right and wrong.  Mr. 
Howard stated that he spent time out of the country and has 
witnessed what happens when this type of behavior becomes 
acceptable. 
 
 Thomas Shubert, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that he is opposed to the opening of the shop on 
Battle Street and asserted that “this is our community.”  
Mr. Shubert recalled that the Harris Pavilion was once a 
dirt lot and is now a great center of activity.  Mr. 
Shubert noted that the CASA “Evening Under the Stars” 
event, which is intended to raise money to help protect 
children, will be held at the Harris Pavilion on September 
11, 2010, just one block from this shop. 
 
 John McCardell, a resident of Bristow, stated that a 
convicted sex offender moved in next door to him and he 
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made the decision to move rather than expose his children 
to this threat.  Mr. McCardell stated that the community 
does not need to foster people’s problems and that it is a 
slippery slope the City is on.  Mr. McCardell stated that 
the City of Manassas does not have to be like other 
communities that are “ok” with this type of business. 
 
 Mary Kelly, a resident of the City of Manassas, stated 
that she supported all those who spoke in opposition to the 
opening of KK’s Temptations. 
 
 Patty Lee, a resident of the City of Manassas, read a 
statement made by her mother and featured in the local 
newspaper years ago, in which she shares how special 
Manassas is to her.  Ms. Lee stated that her mother passed 
away some years ago, but that she loved Old Town. 
 
 Laura Miller, a resident of Haymarket, stated that the 
community determines what is and is not obscene and 
encouraged City Council to take action. 
 
 A.J. Jones, a resident of Prince William County, 
stated that the only standard that counts is if people feel 
safe.  If people do not feel safe, they will flee.  Mr. 
Jones, stated that parking in Old Town is challenging and 
does not believe this store will have adequate parking for 
its customers.  Mr. Jones questioned the deception on the 
application for the business license and occupancy permit. 
 
 The Honorable Bob Marshall, a Delegate in the Virginia 
House of Delegates, stated that there are ways to ensure 
that KK’s Temptations does not remain in business and that 
the products sold in the store do not meet community 
standards.  Delegate Marshall noted that and increase in 
crime and increase sexual assaults follow the opening of 
these types of adult businesses.   
  
 Mary Schofield, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that she and her husband have had opportunities to 
move away from Manassas over the years, but have remained 
in Manassas because they love the community.  Ms. Schofield 
stated that she and her family visit Old Town frequently 
and her husband rides the VRE train to and from work.  Ms. 
Schofield questioned whether people who are vulnerable or 
dealing with sexual issues, coming and going from work, 
will be tempted to stop in this store.  Ms. Schofield 
stated that in the past, she has been proudly brought 
family and friends in to Old Town when they visit, but that 
will change with the opening of this store. 
 
 Cindy DiRenzo, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that her sister’s wedding reception was held at the 
Candy Factory and she is disappointed that this shop is 
moving in next door in Old Town. 
 
 Bennett Ellis, a resident of the City of Manassas, 
stated that the City and Council somehow managed to keep a 
chicken restaurant from opening in Davis Ford Crossing 
Shopping Center, how could they not keep this shop out of 
Old Town? 
 
 Item 5 of the Agenda: (ADDED) Consideration of 
Resolution #R-2011-18, Regulation of Adult Business. 
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COUNCIL MEMBER WAY MOVED that Resolution #R-2011-18, 
Regulation of Adult Business, be approved with the 
following changes: 1) In paragraph two, the words 
“decreased property values” shall be removed; 2) In 
paragraph three, the word “desire” shall be replaced with 
the words “compelling interest”; and 3) Item 4 Letter (a) 
shall read, “Identifies the types of adult-oriented 
businesses, including existing businesses, that may be 
regulated.”  Seconded by Council Member Randolph.  Roll 
call vote:  AYES:  Council Member Aveni, Bass, Harrover, 
Randolph, Way, and Wolfe.  MOTION CARRIED. 
 
 Motion was duly made, seconded and CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 
to adjourn the meeting. 
 

Mayor Parrish declared the meeting adjourned at 10:47 
p.m. 
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